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Nixon Memorial Hospital, Segbwema, Sierra Leone

Medical Opportunity Advertisement: Medical Doctor
Applications are sought for the post of a Medical Doctor at Nixon Memorial Hospital, Segbwema, Sierra Leone. A minimum of 2 years post-graduate medical experience is required (Completion of UK foundation Programme or equivalent) together with full registration with the GMC or equivalent. Experience in obstetrics, paediatrics and emergency medicine is desirable as is some experience of working in a low resource setting or an insight into tropical medicine. 
About the hospital: Nixon Memorial Hospital is a mission hospital in rural eastern Sierra Leone, approximately 330km from Freetown. It serves an estimated population of 30,000 providing daily outpatient and 24 hour inpatient care across 5 wards including paediatrics and maternity. It has a functioning operating theatre and laboratory offering basic investigations. It continues on a programme of rehabilitation and progress after its destruction during the Sierra Leone civil conflict which ended in 2002. It was briefly closed during the Ebola Epidemic which impacted significantly upon the hospital, as it did all health services in Sierra Leone. However since the end of the epidemic the hospital has continued to make progress in providing much needed care to its local population and has most recently benefited from a solar project giving the hospital 24 hour electricity. It is currently staffed by two Sierra Leonean doctors supported by voluntary overseas medics. Nixon Memorial Nursing school is attached to hospital and students undertake their clinical experience at the hospital. 
The role: Will include provision of inpatient and outpatient clinical care across medical specialities, although there is scope for the successful applicant to additionally focus and potentially lead care on an area of particular interest. 
The opportunity will enable the successful candidate to:
· Gain exposure to, and develop skills in managing, common tropical diseases.

· Improve clinical skills and decision making in a low resource setting with minimal laboratory investigations or imaging support.

· Gain leadership skills and management skills through working with a multi-disciplinary team of nurses, midwives and students and being part of the hospital’s management team, overseeing the day to day running of the hospital and its strategic development. 

· Develop teaching skills and experience through working alongside the attached Nixon Memorial Nursing School.

· Develop clinical improvement processes, protocol or guidelines in their area of interest. 

· Play a role in guiding and assisting the re-development of the hospital to meet the needs of its community. 

Remuneration: The post is voluntary. A bursary of up to £3000 can be awarded to the successful candidate to contribute towards flights and living costs. Accommodation is provided free of charge as is transport from Freetown to the hospital on arrival. 
Registration with the Medical and Dental Council of Sierra Leone is required and can be organized on arrival in country on production of original medical qualifications.
Duration: Applicants should be able to commit for a minimum of 6 months.
Start date: Flexible
Opportunities may also be available for nursing and midwifery professionals, especially those with an interest in education or management. 

To apply or for further information please contact Dr Robert Burnie 
Email:  Robert.burnie@doctors.org.uk  Mobile: (+44) 07742765819

(Chair, Friends of Nixon Memorial Hospital, Segbwema, Sierra Leone (UK registered charity no.1145455)



��





Following the success of Dr. Tom Kenny’s voluntary period at the hospital (see his report later) we are pleased to share news that our second voluntary medic, Dr Ed Monk, has arrived in Segbwema and is immersing himself in hospital life. With a background in infectious diseases he is keen to help facilitate improvements in the laboratory services and is also planning to engage in a project mapping the local area. This could subsequently be used as part of community health work, identify villages with the highest burdens of disease and also help identify areas that would benefit most from further investment in water and sanitation infrastructure. The hospital continues to welcome visits from both our trustees and other partner organizations and benefits from the sharing of ideas and developments that come from this support.








Welcome to the 7th Friends of Nixon Newsletter highlighting some of the activities and projects undertaken at the Nixon Memorial Hospital in Segbwema, Sierra Leone made possible by the support provided from our Friends.


 














Newsletter        		APRIL 2017 		Registered Charity 1145455











Hospital Update & Arrival of Dr Ed Monk





The hospital continues to function in providing valuable care to its community in Segbwema and the surrounding villages. Advances in facilities including the provision of oxygen concentrators continue to be effective in improving the care patients receive, and the hospital’s drug supply remains stable in part through Friends of Nixon contributions. Challenges remain in maintaining the level of care with limited resources, both human and material, and ensuring the nursing school can adapt to fulfil the requirements of providing new curriculums as set out by the Sierra Leonean Nursing Council.  The hospital is now staffed by two Sierra Leonean doctors, with Dr Tamu, joining Medical Superintendent Dr Missa at the end of 2016. 


.


 








To assist the hospital in its transition to offering new nurses training courses, (due to the phasing out of the current Community Nursing course the hospital runs), the charity has provided funds for the construction of a new “2 classroom” building that is now in the latter stages of construction. We greatly welcome the input of a group from “The Practical Tools Initiative’ who have assisted in improving computer provision and IT training at the nursing school. 








New Classrooms! 


�











� HYPERLINK "http://www.friendsofnixon.org.uk/"��www.friendsofnixon.org.uk�








Water Purification





In Sierra Leone, as in much of West Africa, purified drinking water is often sold in small plastic bags. In view of the recent improvements to the water supply, and in knowledge of a similar successful project at a neighboring mission hospital in Panguma, we have provided funds for the purchasing of a water purification machine in order that the hospital can produce purified packet drinking water on-site for patients, relatives, students and staff. 


�





The hospital staff have almost completed construction for a new building that will house the machine when it is delivered. 





��The new building in construction to house the water purification machine. 




















Congratulations and Further Staff Training!


 �





We offer our huge congratulations to Fatmata Conteh and Cecilia Kabba who graduated from their midwifery courses in November 2016 and are now applying their valuable skills at the hospital.   Together with the recently qualified Community Health Officer whom the charity funded, they continue to have a direct impact improving the health and livelihoods of the women of Segbwema. Helping ensure that Sierra Leonean staff have access to suitable training opportunities remains key to the work we do and therefore the programme of staff development continues with a further nurse who has just begun her studies as part of her higher nursing qualification.





�





      Cecilia and Fatmata at their graduation ceremony

















Clinical Provision


Together with Dr Missa I provided general hospital cover with a particular focus on paediatrics, general internal medicine and outpatients. We enjoyed a good team relationship, often asking each other for support and clinical advice. We particularly enjoyed exchanging ideas for hospital development over a shared lunch most days after outpatients closed. 


Quality Improvement Projects


Together with local hospital staff we identified areas for targeted and sustainable improvements. Several of these surrounded aspects of acute paediatric care to improve mortality. The biggest contributors to under 5 mortality are pneumonia, dehydration and malaria, with complicating factors of convulsion, anaemia and malnutrition. These were the targets of our changes. The changes made were designed as achievable goals with the physical and human resources available and were identified to improve the initial care of children and reduce avoidable deaths. These included a new admissions document, oxygen provision through oxygen concentrator machines, IV medication dosing charts, an oral rehydration protocol, an emergency convulsion box and a blood transfusion policy with mandatory haemoglobin testing to avoid unnecessary transfusion.  The first oxygen concentrator machine and masks/tubing arrived towards the end of my time at Nixon and with great excitement we set it up and trained staff in its usage. The hospital carpenter was commissioned to make a custom-built wall cabinet and stand for the equipment, and a filter maintenance cleaning book was established. This was a truly sustainable improvement to the care the hospital can provide and has improved staff morale/job satisfaction as well as the hospital reputation in the community.


 �


Teaching


As well as adhoc teaching on the wards I delivered a 6 session course on Emergency Paediatrics to the nursing school which I repeated for both halves of the year.





Success! 





At the end of every month I went through all the admissions and collected crude data to assess the overall performance of introducing the range of interventions. Although there are many limitations to the data we were pleased that inpatient paediatric mortality rate reduced from 38% to 10%. 


�


Machine resuscitation


With the new provision of reliable and sustainable 24hr electricity courtesy of EU funded solar panels and battery storage, several previously donated electrical medical machines were now able to work. I was pleased to find several unused and dusty machines, plug them in and see lights come on! I showed staff how to use them and this boosted morale and gave increased job satisfaction and professional respect with particular reference to the automatic blood pressure machine, pulse oximeter and theatre monitor. The neonatal resusitaire also provides heat and light and a clean space to work in while resuscitating newly born babies. 


�


Thank you


I would like to state a huge thankyou to Dr Missa and all the staff at Nixon. The dedication and years of hard work in difficult conditions is inspiring. It was an honour to be part of the Nixon team and I enjoyed working together and sharing ideas to continue development at the hospital. Thankyou also to Friends of Nixon in the UK for supporting my placement and organising the administration of the oxygen concentrators. 


Dr Thomas Kenny














Report from Dr Tom Kenny: Voluntary Medic





Tom spent 6 months working at the hospital in 2016 and enabled the hospital to engage with a broad range of quality improvement projects to improve patient care and increase survival. A brief synopsis of his report is included below. Of particular note is the achievement of a significant reduction in child mortality at the hospital that occurred during his stay from an alarming 38% to 10% through a series of basic interventions and protocols. For further information on Tom’s time at Nixon please see his blog at � HYPERLINK "https://tominsierraleone.wordpress.com/"��https://tominsierraleone.wordpress.com�








AGM





Many thanks to all those who were able to attend our 5th AGM at the end of last year. It was uplifting to share news of the progress occurring at the hospital enabled by support given to the charity. As always, we were grateful for the insight and ideas that came from our ‘Friends’ and recognize the efforts people had made to be there. 





�





Thank you!  





We are immensely grateful to the support given by our ‘Friends’ and recognise the generosity of individual fundraisers (who often remain anonymous), church groups and charitable trusts. We could not continue without your support. We will always aim to ensure that donations are used in sustainable ways in projects identified and led by the hospital and community that will have a direct impact on the hospital and the patients it serves.  Trustees are willing to speak on behalf of the charity to provided further information. In addition, the charity has a dedicated page on the online fundraising site ‘MyDonate’ which individuals or groups can link fundraising events to if they so wish.





�





Latrine Project





�





This valuable outreach work that was one of the founding projects of the charity continues successfully. This year it moves into its third phase, involving the construction of an additional 44 latrines in a further 3 villages identified by the community health team at the hospital. Through community engagement and participation, the construction process has been refined during the project to ensure greater longevity of the latrine buildings. In addition, efficiency has been approved with funding of a dedicated block making machine. Moving forward we are looking at how we can best support the community health team in carrying out much needed grass-root health education work. 





�




















Thank you for your ongoing support 


We are immensely grateful for the generous support we receive from individuals, trusts, Groups and Churches; We could not continue without you!


If you wish to donate please contact:


Mr Robert Dixon (Treasurer for FoN), 11a Denbigh Road, London, W11 2SJ


Email: ROBERT.DIXON@HOTMAIL.COM 


Chairman & Newsletter co-ordinator: Robert Burnie Email: ROBERT.BURNIE@DOCTORS.ORG.UK�Website: � HYPERLINK "http://www.friendsofnixon.org.uk/" \n _blank��www.FriendsofNixon.org.uk�


Trustees are more than happy to consider speaking on the work of the charity.
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SINGLE GIFT AID DECLARATION





I confirm that I am a UK taxpayer and authorise Friends of Nixon Memorial Hospital to reclaim the tax through Gift Aid on my donation of £…………………





Title:…….. Surname:……………………………………………….


Forename(s)…………………………………………………………..


Address:………………………………………………………………


…………………………………………………………………………


…………………………………… Post Code:……………………….


Signed:………………………………………………………………


Dated:......................................................................


To qualify for Gift Aid what you pay in Income Tax or Capital Gains Tax must be at least equal to the amount that will be reclaimed this tax year.


Email: � HYPERLINK "mailto:Robert.dixon@hotmail.com"��Robert.dixon@hotmail.com�


Post: Friends of Nixon Attn. R. Dixon, 11a Denbigh Road London W11 2SJ








Donate to Friends of Nixon Online!





�





In addition to regular methods of giving, it is also possible to donate to the charity online through “MyDonate”, a commission free service offered by BT. 





Please see � HYPERLINK "https://mydonate.bt.com/charities/friendsofnixonmemorialhospital"��https://mydonate.bt.com/charities/friendsofnixonmemorialhospital�� HYPERLINK ""�� or follow the link on the home page of our website. �











Appeal for Further Voluntary Medics





We continue to help to recruit voluntary medical staff for the hospital to meet the huge unmet needs.  Friends of Nixon can provide a bursary to cover basic travel and living costs. An advert is attached at the back of the newsletter. We would warmly welcome further distribution and/or interested enquiries. 








Could this be your next office?
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